MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 14th JULY, 2009 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard
 – Chairman






G W Bates – Deputy Chairman

A J Austin






Mrs S J Carter
M R Shave

Apologies:


W Bellin






M W Sweeney

Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard


County Councillor:

R Thomas

2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

It was proposed by Councillor A Austin and seconded by Councillor G Bates that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 9th June, 2009, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Police Report
The Chairman said that he did not know whether speeding had been monitored in the village or that the query in regard the speed limit signs had been answered.
The Clerk reported that he had not received any further information in regard to those or general matters from the Police.
3.2
Insurance
The Clerk confirmed that the Insurance company had received the payment and had sent a confirmation to the Clerk.
3.3
Planning Application 2009/00351/FUL - Motocross
The Clerk declared a conflict of interest in relation to his Welsh Assembly Government role and handed over the taking of notes for this part of the meeting to the Chairman.  The Chairman added that the Clerk would not be permitted to take any role in the issue and that all issues concerning this matter would be passed on to the Chairman.

The Chairman said that comprehensive representations had been made to the Vale Council, by the Community Council against the proposal.  The Chairman reported that a mail shot had been carried out in the village to urge villagers to contact the council directly in regard to this matter.  The Chairman said that he had written also to the four adjacent councils, Llandow & Llysworney, Cowbridge, Ewenny and Corntown.  The Chairman reported that he had received written support from Llandow & Llysworney, and that the other councils had been vocally supportive.
The Chairman also confirmed that he had written to the Chief Constable and received an acknowledgement, but had not received any further response in regard to the matter.  The Chairman said that he had only received a response saying that it would be dealt with by the appropriate officer.  The Chairman agreed to contact the Chief Constable again to follow this up.
The Chairman reported that the Community Council’s comments were comprehensive.  However, there was also the view that a professional opinion was necessary as agreed at the previous meeting, but the Chairman said that this had proved harder than thought as he had been unable to obtain legal advice.  Following this, the Chairman then contacted Rob Thomas to ask whether there was any legal advice or information he could request from the Vale of Glamorgan Council.  Rob Thomas advised the Chairman to look at the advice for the Enforcement Order, which was on the Vale of Glamorgan Council website (www.valeofglamorgan.gov.uk).

The Chairman said that in the context of the comments from the minutes, he had provided the Council with the observations from the Community Council, and that having looked at the regulations in regard to the enforcement order, that the Community Council fulfilled all regulations required.
Once this matter was closed, the Clerk re-took the role of taking notes of the meeting.

3.4
Planning Application – 2009/00476/FUL – Church Cottage
The Clerk reported that this had been approved.  Councillor Bates reported that the Planning Committee had been very impressed in regard to the application and that they liked the fact that the building would be brought back to the original state.  Councillor Bates noted that there were conditions in regard to this application, one of which was to employ an archaeologist.  Other requirements were regarded as normal in regard to a building of such an age.
3.5
Community Projects

-
Little Hill

-
Village Green


-
Church Gateway

The Chairman reported that in regard to these projects, he had discussed the matter with the Deputy Chairman.  The Church project, as previously stated, had been ruled out for the time being.  In regard to the Village Green, and the Little Hill, the Chairman said that he had been in discussion with Tony Williams from the Vale of Glamorgan Council who was trying to encourage the Community Council to use Valeways, as noted in the May meeting minutes.

Following site visits, Valeways had said that both projects were really beyond their capacity and would be very difficult for them to carry out.  As a result, Tony Williams had said that he would like to have up to date quotes from the contractors.  This, the Chairman had said he had found difficult to obtain.  Furthermore, there had been problems in St.Hilary, who had asked for more wooden bollards.  Instead of this, the Vale of Glamorgan Council had inserted plastic bollards.
The Chairman said that he believed that, bearing in mind the revenue available, the Community Council should contact the two contractors and request two new quotes or ask them to tell us if they no longer wanted to carry out the work.  The Chairman then suggested that the Community Council could then consider both quotes, decide which contractor to use, and carry out the work using the revenue.  The Chairman further suggested that it would be better to carry out the work on the Village Green first, and then consider carrying out the work on the Little Hill in the New Year.  Once the projects had been completed, the Chairman proposed that grants could be applied for in order to try and obtain some extra funding for the projects.

In regard to the Little Hill, Councillor Austin said that he had been informed that the brewery would be happy to cover certain costs of the Little Hill.  Councillor Bates said that it would be advisable to seek a quote and then speak to the brewery with regard to help in financing the project.  It was proposed that the Chairman should contact contractors for quotes and then speak to the Landlord, along with other contractors, and then agree further at the September meeting.  The Chairman also invited any other quotes from other contractors and that they should contact the Chairman.  Agreed unanimously.
3.6
General Highway Matters
The Chairman gave a report on highway matters as follows:

· Damaged Roads
The Chairman said that he had left a message for Miles Punter in regard to the state of the road at the top of Tŵmpath and since he had not received a reply, would contact him again.  The Chairman was unsure as to whether Miles Punter had received the message as he had been forwarded to the Service Desk, which did not seem to be contacting officers or passing on messages.  Councillor Thomas said that he had already complained in regard to the service given by the contact desk at the Vale.
Councillor Bates and Councillor Austin both reported that near the wet lands, by the Well there was a ditch with a wall of blocks, and that near this, part of the wall by the well had gone along with the coping stones on the corner.  Councillor Bates said that on further inspection, it appeared that the retaining wall had also collapsed and there was nothing holding the wall up, which could lead to the collapse of the whole road.  It was proposed by Councillor Bates and seconded by Councillor Austin that the Chairman should contact Miles Punter in regard to this.  Agreed unanimously.
· Grass cutting
In regard to grass cutting, the Chairman said that he had had a site meeting with Phil Beaman in regard to the areas of grass in the village, and that they had looked at the areas and also the quality of the cutting.  The Chairman reported that Phil Beaman had then sent one of his officers, Martin Andrews, to also look at the sites in regard to the grass cutting.  As a result, the Chairman said that the well was clearly marked on the map from Martin Andrews, as being the responsibility of the Vale of Glamorgan.  This was good news for the Community Council as it cleared up part of the mystery of the ownership of the Well.

Furthermore, the Chairman said that all areas were examined, and it was agreed that there were definitive areas, part of the highway, which should have been done at a higher standard.  The other sites had been looked at which had been previously proposed.  Some areas, such the area opposite the Spinney, were not listed on the schedule.  However, these areas were part of the map which the Chairman said that it was important for the Vale Council to carry out.  Elsewhere, there were areas where the public were looking after the area and the Chairman agreed they could be done in addition if they hadn’t been carried out by the residents.

The Vale Council agreed that the cut and quality was not up to standard and were trying to improve the cut and the quality.  Furthermore, in between the visits, the Chairman asked Phil Beaman about the seat, which has now been replaced.
3.7
Binding of Minutes
The Chairman confirmed that this was still in process, but nearly finalised.  However, due to the current problems surrounding the area where the Moto Cross was taking place, this would be dealt with in due course.  Carried over.
3.8
Audit 2006/07 and 2007/08
The Chairman confirmed that the Deputy Chairman had spoken to Paul Griffiths and had agreed to carry out the work when necessary.  The Chairman suggested that once all the paperwork was assembled both for last and this year that a special meeting should be convened to sort out the audits.  The Chairman suggested a meeting in August, which would involve the Clerk and the Treasury Officer to put forward the accounts, the auditors report and agree the report and send the minutes to the auditor.  The Chairman stated that the Audit for 2007/8 and 2008/9 would have to be published for the public.  It was proposed that a meeting be convened on either the 12th or 13th of August.  Agreed unanimously.
3.9
Notice Board
The Chairman agreed to make a suitable replacement as and when time permitted.  This was in hand and would also be completed in due course.  On-going.
3.10
Newsletter – Colwinston News & Views
The Chairman said that he had put a piece in the Newsletter in regard to the Moto Cross.
3.11
Legal Matters
The Chairman said that he had not heard anything, but would chase this up with the Land Registry.  The Chairman said that this related to the areas on the map, but that one part of this had been resolved as the Vale Council had admitted, through Phil Beaman, that the Well was in their ownership.
3.12
School Field

The Chairman said that this was discussed in relation to the grass cutting.  The Chairman reported that it would be unlikely that Highways would agree to such a proposal, but that Phil Beaman said that the Vale Council would look at maintaining the area.
3.13
Pruning of tree in front of the flats

The Chairman said that he had not heard any further information.  Councillor Thomas proposed that the Chairman should speak to Miles Punter in regard to this matter.
3.14
Best Kept Village Competition
Councillor Shave reported that the village had come joint fourth in the competition and that the village had won £125.00 which the Clerk had received and gave to the Treasurer.  It was noted that there were some areas such as the pub which needed some attention.  In regard to the competition for next year, Councillor Shave agreed to spearhead a voluntary tidy up and clean up of the village, along with the usual initiatives through the newsletter, along with encouragement of grass cutting and the flower boxes around the village.
In regard to litter, Councillor Shave said that when there was an event at the weekend, it had been noticed that there was a lot of litter around the area of the village hall.  Councillor Shave said that it wasn’t a problem if the bags were taken down to the tip immediately, but that it had become a problem.  The Chairman said that he would note this in the newsletter, and asked Councillor Bates to speak to Alan Horton to ask for extra wheelie bins to be placed at the Village Hall.
3.15
We Are the Champions Competition
Treasurer gave the Clerk the cheque for £25.00, which the Clerk agreed to send to South Wales Police.
3.16
Planning Application – P/DC/IR/2009/00454/FUL – Highfield Farm – Wind Turbine
The Clerk reported that he had not received any information in regard to this application.

3.17
Maintenance of Flats, Twyn yr Eglwys
Councillor Mrs S Carter said that she had written to Mr Francis in regard to this matter, but had not heard anything since.

3.18
St.Athan Military Academy – Consultation Documents

The Clerk reported that he had received a reply from the Vale Council and that there were no plans to consult with outlying villages.  Noted.
4
HIGHWAY MATTERS

4.1
Matters for discussion
All matters had been previously discussed at point 3.6 under General Highway Matters.
5
TREASURER’S REPORT
5.1
Report of Accounts

The Treasurer reported that there was £2,225.30 in the account, and that two cheques had been paid out of the account – £25.00 for the Best Kept Village Competition, and £349.50 for the Insurance.
The Treasurer reported that there were no other changes to the accounts.
6
CLERK’S REPORT
6.1 Planning Applications

The Clerk reported that he had received the following planning applications:
Planning Applicaton Consultation 2009/00704/FUL - St. Davids Church In Wales School, Colwinston – Proposed conservatory to classroom Year 1 for experiential play area.  Councillor Bates said that he had already received information and that the school had requested to put in a building to co-operate with regulations.  This conservatory would be used for extra play for Year 1.  The Chairman said that this would be dealt with as per applications received outside the recess period of July and August.  Other than support, the Community Council had not observations to make.
Councillor Bates also said that numbers at the school were down in number at present which would, in the future, possibly leading to fewer teachers, but the numbers were currently substantial for the school.

6.2
Correspondence received
The Clerk reported that he had received the following correspondence:

· Consultation in regard to the Audit and Account Regulations – The Clerk reported that he had received information in regard to the Audit and Account Regulations.  The Chairman said that most of the areas covered did not really apply to the Community Council, but that he would clarify this with the Auditor;

· Invitation to the Planning Committee from Councillor Nic Hodges – Councillor Thomas said that this was being considered by the Vale Council, whereas many other Local Authorities had abandoned it as it wasted a lot of time.  Noted;
· One Voice Wales Membership – The Clerk reported that he had received a reminder that the membership had not been paid.  The Chairman agreed to follow this up to check that the membership had been paid and would ensure that it was paid if it had not been;

· Ombudsman – The Clerk reported that he had received the Ombudsman’s Report and that it was available to be viewed;

· Local Development Plan – Noted.

7
OTHER BUSINESS
7.1
Clerk’s Expenses & Timesheet
The Chairman declared an interest, and the Deputy Chairman, Councillor Bates chaired this part of the meeting.  The expenses were for the period from the 7th of April until the 30th of June for a total of 45 hours, which amounted to £365.30 and expenses for an amount of £51.30.  The amount claimed for was £416.30.  Councillor A Austin proposed, and Councillor Mrs S Carter seconded that this should be paid.  Agreed unanimously.

The Deputy Chairman then handed back the meeting to the Chairman.

7.2
Community Playground
Councillor Bates reported that an item had been raised at the Village Hall Association Committee meeting in regard to the playground.  A Vale representative had attended the meeting and mentioned CASH Grants which the Committee had not heard of.  Councillor Bates reported that he had said that it had been mooted that the Community Council could support certain grant applications as the Community Council had experience of CASH Grants and could assist in the application.
Councillor Bates said that one idea put forward was to refurbish the playground and the tennis courts.  Councillor Bates said that it would be an idea for Councillors to enquire of villagers as to projects around the village, and that it should be noted that the cash can be obtained, albeit on a priority basis, through the CASH schemes.
The Chairman supported this by saying that it would be an idea for Councillors to ask villagers if they had any suggestions for parts of the village which could be supported by grants.  It was agreed that Councillor Bates would speak to Alan Horton, Chairman of the Village Hall Association Committee in regard to projects.

7.3
Old Ford Bridge/ Pathway
Councillor Austin enquired as to whether there were plans to repair the Old Bridge/ Pathway opposite the well and the damaged area.  The Chairman said that this was the old Ford bridge and part of the highway and that it was the responsibility of the highways division.  However, if it did not constitute a risk, the Chairman said that it was unlikely that it would be repaired by highways.

8
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
8.1
The date of the Next Meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Tuesday, the 1st of September, at 7.00 pm in Colwinston Village Hall.

There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 9.00 pm.
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